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The Planning and Zoning Commission of the Town of Avon held a meeting at the Company #1 Firehouse, 25 Darling Drive, on Tuesday July 17, 2018.  Present were Thomas Armstrong, Vice Chair, Peter Mahoney, Mary Harrop, Joseph Gentile, Lisa Levin, Brian Ladouceur, Jr., and Alternates Elaine Primeau (sat), Linda Preysner, and Jill Coppola.  Linda Keith, Chair, was absent.  Also present was Hiram Peck, Director of Planning and Community Development.
Mr. Armstrong called the meeting to order at 7pm.

APPROVAL OF MINUTES

Mr. Mahoney motioned to approve the minutes of the June 26, 2018, meeting.  Mrs. Primeau seconded the motion that received unanimous approval.
Mr. Armstrong stated that he was not present for the entire meeting held on June 26 but noted that he has listened to the entire audio from the meeting as well as reviewed all the submitted materials such that he could vote tonight, should that be the case. 
Mr. Peck addressed the Raymour & Flanigan site (15 Waterville Road) reporting that Avon was granted the 2018 Sustainability Award from CRCOG.  He explained that the recently approved Zoning Regulation that allowed the expansion of the building on this site required a number of sustainable items as part of the building expansion.    

PUBLIC HEARING

App. #4872 -
Estate of Steve Cavallari and Nancy, Mark, and Robert Cavallari, et al, owners, Sunlight Construction, applicant, request for 8-lot AHOZ-SF Subdivision, 1.35 acres, 16 and 24 Bailey Road, Parcels 1240016 and 1240024 in CR and AHOZ Zones    
App. #4873 - 
Estate of Steve Cavallari and Nancy, Mark, and Robert Cavallari, et al, owners, Sunlight Construction, applicant, request for Special Exception under Section IX.G.6. of Avon Zoning Regulations to permit AHOZ-SF dimensional modifications, 16 and 24 Bailey Road, Parcels 1240016 and 1240024 in CR and AHOZ Zones     
App. #4874 
Estate of Steve Cavallari and Nancy, Mark, and Robert Cavallari, et al, owners, Sunlight Construction, applicant, request for site plan approval for AHOZ-SF, 16 and 24 Bailey Road, Parcels 1240016 and 1240024 in CR and AHOZ Zones     
Present were Attorney Robert M. Meyers and William Ferrigno, Sunlight Construction.
Mr. Ferrigno explained that the subject proposal is for an 8-lot, SF-AHOZ; a zone change was approved in March 2018.   Two (2) of the proposed 8 units (20%) must qualify for income and price restrictions in accordance with the AHOZ Regulations.   He displayed a site plan showing the proposed 8 units, noting it is similar to the plan used for the zone change.  He explained that the proposal is to subdivide the properties into 8 single-family lots; each lot is 7,500 to 8,000 square feet.   Mr. Ferrigno noted that the subject site is located very close to Spring Meadow, which he constructed in 1996.  The home sites in Spring Meadow range from generally from 4,000 to 6,000 square feet in size.  He acknowledged receipt of comments from both Town Planning and Town Engineering.  The proposed density is below the maximum permitted of 6 units per acre and is consistent in character with some abutting properties. He stated that he is in agreement with all comments from Avon Engineering and willing to comply with all requests.   He addressed buffering concerns from the Spring Meadow Association noting that a strip/parcel of land already exists between Spring Meadow and the proposed lots; the land strip (100-foot strip half forested and half open) is owned by Spring Meadow.   He added that the Commission wanted to provide a buffer between Spring Meadow and future development on land that had been zoned commercial.  He confirmed that the proposed use is similar if not the same use as Spring Meadow noting that while he’s not sure how important buffering is reiterated that a buffer already exists.  He indicated that while he would not object to installing fencing along his southerly property line he noted that a natural vegetated buffer already exists.   He explained that his final design proposes to create fee-simple lots rather than requiring a homeowner’s association with common ownership.  The proposal is a modestly-priced development and therefore it seems like a burden on the future homeowners to require them to belong to an association and pay monthly fees.  
Mr. Armstrong stated that the Commission has been informed by the Town Attorney that they do not have the authority to dictate the form of homeownership.
Mr. Ferrigno explained that the general character of the proposed houses is consistent with what exists in Spring Meadow, built in 1996.  The proposed houses will be traditional and colonial in nature with energy “green” construction and low maintenance (vinyl siding with choice of 4-5 colors).   He indicated that the architectural theme (exterior materials used) will be very similar for all the houses such that you will not be able to tell the affordable units from the market rate units.   He added that this information was discussed with Mr. Peck and everyone is in agreement that we don’t want any significant differences in the appearance of all the houses.  He noted that the cul-de-sac is part of the Town’s road network adding that should it be determined that the turning area is too narrow (for buses) and deemed necessary to  be widened (3 to 4 feet) that he would be willing to pay for it.  Construction traffic will be discouraged from traveling through Spring Meadow and perhaps a gravel turnaround could be established on land owned by the developer.   He explained that he would work with Town Staff to ensure that consideration and protection is extended to Spring Meadow relative to noise and dust associated with construction.    
Mr. Gentile noted that he likes the new design layout for houses better than what was originally presented.  In response to Mr. Gentile’s questions, Mr. Ferrigno explained that the garages have been moved back 4-6 feet adding that a double garage opening will have two (2) doors with separating trim, rather than one large door.   He added that the houses will have the option for front porches.   He noted that the house on proposed Lot #1 is 20 feet from the property line and 30 to 35 feet from the side yard of the existing commercial building (J Fosters Ice Cream, 4 Bailey Road).   He added that there is a row of existing vegetation in this area that he would want to maintain.
In response to Ms. Levin’s question, Mr. Ferrigno explained that there will be no shared driveways, as they cause friction and problems between homeowners. All the proposed houses will have their own separate driveways and the houses in the back will each have their own driveway running side by side.      
Mr. Ladouceur commented that the overlay zone was approved for the subject lots (east side) as well as the lot across the street (west side) and asked what the purpose of this lot is now, whether it is going to be developed, and if the overlay zone is being forfeited on the east side.
Mr. Ferrigno explained that no development is proposed at this time for the lot on the east side of the road (23 Bailey Road) but added that he is not forfeiting the overlay zone approval received for this lot.
Attorney Meyers explained that his understanding is that there is a provision in the overlay zone approval such that the applicant must submit an application for the west side of the road within one year of that approval.
In response to Mr. Ladouceur’s question, Mr. Ferrigno confirmed that if application is made for the west side of the road, 20% of the proposed houses would have to be attainable.  
Mrs. Primeau asked if the lot on the west side (23 Bailey Road) could be used as a construction entrance.  

Mr. Ferrigno agreed that using 23 Bailey Road for a construction entrance is a good idea adding that he would be happy to do that.
Carol Widing, 47 Fox Hollow and secretary of the Spring Meadow Association (SMA), submitted a document entitled “Bailey Park: Eight Points For Self-Sufficiency” conveying the concerns of the SMA such that people living in crowded conditions produce stress on the community.  The value of having an association for this development is far more even than it was for Spring Meadow (SM), as there is more cushion and space in SM.  An association’s basic rules can help anticipate problems before they happen without being intrusive.  When sewers come through and Bailey Road is repaved it should not require expansion - the school buses are doing just fine.  She asked for the construction schedule to be provided to SM ahead of time in consideration of families and children. She commented that SM should not have to provide the buffer (aforementioned strip of land) and should be the responsibility of the developer. She addressed Items A through F on the aforementioned document noting that these are recommendations of the SMA.  A. Green Space – instead of 8 lots make 6 or 7 lots with green space, so people can walk and have their own space without encroaching onto SM.  B. Family Residences – houses should be restricted to single-family residential use – in law apartments are ok.  C.  Businesses - no commercial businesses allowed and no commercial signs visible from the road.  D. Alternations – minor changes to exteriors are allowed but major changes require approval (additional structures, fencing).  Lot should be kept well groomed.   E. Personal Signage – house numbers should be displayed and association has right to monitor signs.  F. Pets – you have to pick up after pets.  Most people do this already so an association is not a restriction but rather provides a benefit to homeowners.  G. Personal Property – bring belongings inside at night.  F. Vehicles – it’s helpful to state where certain vehicles can be parked (e.g. RVs, motorcycles).  She reiterated that SMA doesn’t want to use their land for a buffer.   Ms. Widing concluded by asking the Commission to consider the aforementioned eight points to preserve some of the noted familiarity between SM and the proposed residential development.    
In response to Mr. Armstrong’s questions, Ms. Widing confirmed that the school buses have no problem getting around the circle and do not need to back up; she added that Spring Meadow Association does not want any changes to the existing traffic circle/center island.   She commented that adding a sidewalk to the side of the road where the subject development is proposed is a decision for the Commission relative to safety.  She added that while sidewalks are generally safer Bailey Road currently is a lovely wooded area and Spring Meadow residents currently walk just fine.  She concluded by noting that she would like to see a sidewalk for the proposed development.
In response to Mrs. Harrop’s question, Ms. Widing indicated that she believes the Spring Meadow Association has been in existence since the very beginning and was created by 
Mr. Ferrigno.  Mrs. Harrop noted that she’s driven through Spring Meadow and it is lovely.
Venkat Anopoju, resident at 62 Fox Hollow and President of Spring Meadow, commented that it is more difficult for school buses to get by the circle in the winter time.   He noted that Spring Meadow pays for snow removal and maintenance of the sprinkler/irrigation system and lawn.  The Association also plows the circle.  He added that there is an annual house inspection with a walk through at Spring Meadow. 
In response to Ms. Levin’s question, Mr. Peck explained/clarified that an agreement was made between the Town and the Spring Meadow Association such that the Association wanted a speed bump installed at the end of Bailey Road, which was installed but the Town then indicated that they would no longer plow the cul-de-sac.  The Town owns the cul-de-sac but the Association maintains it. 
Mr. Ladouceur commented that it may be helpful to shave some area off the island to make more room for the buses in the winter.  Including this item as part of the subject application would require the developer to pay for it but not including it would require someone else to pay for adding that he doesn’t think either the Association or the Town wants to pay for it.
Eric Dansky, 63 Fox Hollow, commented that he was the Association president for 10 years adding that it took a lot of one on one interaction and encouragement with the residents to create the pleasing aesthetics and well-groomed neighborhood that now exists.
In response to Mr. Dansky’s comments, Mr. Ferrigno explained/clarified that an association was required for Spring Meadow (private roads) adding that the subject development is proposed on a public road.  There was no choice for Spring Meadow but there is a choice for the subject site.
Mr. Dansky commented that there is a choice adding that the benefits of an association far exceed the costs and the burden is minimal, as the Town will maintain the road.   He noted his understanding that although the Commission cannot require the establishment of an association they could ask for and encourage it.  He commented that it’s possible that the residents of Bailey Road could have a problem with Spring Meadow in the future and asked that an association be established for ease of reciprocity for everyone. 
Jim McGarrah, 10 Sylvan Street, asked what the expiration date is relative to an AHOZ designation noting that the information is not contained in the AHOZ Regulation.    
Mr. Armstrong commented that his understanding is that the AHOZ approval was granted subject to submission of site plan within one year.
Mr. Meyers noted that this is his understanding.

Mr. Peck confirmed Mr. Armstrong’s statement.
Mr. McGarrah commented that he doesn’t think the Commission has the ability to put conditional approval on an AHOZ because when you do that you are granting a development right and you can’t just pull it back; it’s a development right that becomes a taking.  The original application included three (3) lots and 23 Bailey Road has been excluded from the current application.  Mr. Ferrigno does not own 23 Bailey Road which is only .44 acres and as a standalone lot only two houses (not three) could be created under the SF-AHOZ and 50% have to be affordable.   He commented that Mr. Ferrigno is in litigation with the owner of 23 Bailey Road adding that it is flawed allowing applications to be made where there are multiple lots in different ownership; common ownership should be required.  No one knows what will happen with 23 Bailey Road adding that the Commission should take that into consideration. 

Mr. Meyers, on behalf of Mr. Ferrigno, explained that the Commission does not have the authority to require an association for the subject applications but even if they did, they do not have the authority to decide what the rules of such as association would be.   The proposal is on a public road and proposed as a subdivision under the Town’s Regulations.   He explained/clarified that Spring Meadow does not have an association because the developer wanted one because no developer wants an association.  An association was required at Spring Meadow because the development exists on a private road which must be maintained.  The applicant does not want or need buffering for the subject proposal; the applicant does not need protection from Spring Meadow.  He explained that he has 32+ years of experience with this Commission adding that to his knowledge there has never been buffering required between two residential uses.  Buffering is required between residential and commercial, between residential and industrial, and between residential and neighborhood business.  He explained that there is no need and the Commission has no right to require buffering between residential and residential.  The Zoning Regulations take care of things noted by the association (i.e., businesses are not allowed in residential zones and there cannot be 42 unrelated people living together).   He concluded by noting that there are many neighborhoods in Avon that do not have an association but everyone has to abide by the Zoning Regulations.  
Mr. Ferrigno explained that when Spring Meadow was built everything was clear cut and then the area was re vegetated explaining that the same will occur for the proposed development, as it does for most developments.   He pointed out that he intends to leave as many trees as possible along the abutting property line with Nod Brook Mall and also to install fencing, as this is where the buffering belongs (between residential and commercial).  When sewers are installed repaving and restoration will be done in accordance with the Town Regulations.  He addressed the irrigation system discussed by the Spring Meadow Association noting that he would attempt to repair it but noted that if it is located in the Town right-of-way he is not required to fix it, as it shouldn’t be located in the right-of-way.  He reiterated that he would create a turnaround area for construction vehicles in the lot across the street (23 Bailey Road).    He explained that the Town has an Ordinance (#71) that governs construction hours that he will comply with.   Noxious materials are regulated by the State noting that best efforts will be made to ensure that they are not used.   There is currently no Town Regulation requiring sidewalks along Town roads.  He concluded by noting that the proposed development will conform to the existing Avon Zoning Regulations; no special class is being requested.   The proposed development is located on a public road and therefore no need for an association.  He indicated that he is offended by the implication that the future owners of the subject houses are not going to respect their properties.  He commented that while he is happy that the Association has worked very well for Spring Meadow, a lovely development, it is not needed for the subject proposal.  He concluded by asking for clarification on earlier discussions/opinions relative to widening the circle. 
In response to Mr. Ladouceur’s question about density, Mr. Ferrigno explained/clarified that if the area plan indicates 2.14 acres that is incorrect, as it should not include 23 Bailey Road (west side).  The subject applications involve about 1.6 acres and are only for two parcels, 16 and 24 Bailey Road (east side).  
In response to Mr. Ladouceur’s question, Mr. Peck confirmed that he would provide the property density calculation to the Commission.

Mr. Armstrong submitted property card information for 16 and 24 Bailey Road, for the record.
In response to Mrs. Primeau’s question, Mr. Ferrigno explained that sidewalks are typically constructed within the Town right-of-way, not on private property.  He reiterated that Avon does not have a Regulation regarding sidewalks. 
Mr. Armstrong asked if the road could be widened for a bike lane.

Mr. Peck explained that he would run these ideas (sidewalk, bike lane) by the police and engineering departments and provide the Commission several suggestions for the next meeting.
Mr. Armstrong confirmed his understanding of Mr. Anopoju’s comments regarding the need for repair of the existing irrigation system near the island/circle. 

Karen Caron, 27 Fox Hollow, commented that prior meeting minutes indicate that the developer said that if having an association would help get an approval that he would consider it.   She noted that she lives near Friendly’s and added that people do tend to notice cars driving through Spring Meadow especially when children are outside.  There needs to be some type of markers for dump trucks and large vehicles in connection with the proposed development as small children will be walking in the circle to get on the bus and the playground is right there too.  It’s a Town road and everyone has the right for safety.

Mr. Dansky asked how long (i.e., number of years) the proposed development is expected to take from start to finish.  
Mr. Armstrong indicated that the Commission understands the concerns of the neighbors.

There being no further comments, the public hearing for Apps. #4872-73-74 was closed.
App. #4868 -
Avon Town Center, LLC, Avon Town Center II, LLC, Avon Town Center III, LLC,  and Town of Avon, owners, Carpionato Group LLC, applicant, request for Special Exception under Section III.H. of Avon Zoning Regulations to permit earth removal for Phase One, Avon Village Center, 21 Ensign Drive, 30 Ensign Drive, 65 Ensign Drive, 70 Ensign Drive, Parcels 2210021, 2210030, 2210065, 2210070, in an AVC Zone; 65 Simsbury Road, 71 Simsbury Road, 93 Simsbury Road, Parcels 3970065, 3970071, 3970093, in an AVC Zone; 55 Bickford Drive, 75 Bickford Drive, Parcels 1300055, 1300075, in an AVC Zone; 60 West Main Street, Parcel 4540060, in a CPA Zone      
App. #4869 -
Avon Town Center, LLC, Avon Town Center II, LLC, Avon Town Center III, LLC,  and Town of Avon, owners, Carpionato Group LLC, applicant, request for Special Exception under Section VI.I. of Avon Zoning Regulations to permit mixed-use development, Phase One, Avon Village Center, 21 Ensign Drive, 30 Ensign Drive, 65 Ensign Drive, 70 Ensign Drive, Parcels 2210021, 2210030, 2210065, 2210070, in an AVC Zone; 65 Simsbury Road, 71 Simsbury Road, 93 Simsbury Road, Parcels 3970065, 3970071, 3970093, in an AVC Zone; 55 Bickford Drive, 75 Bickford Drive, Parcels 1300055, 1300075, in an AVC Zone; 60 West Main Street, Parcel 4540060, in a CPA Zone 

Also heard at this time but not part of the public hearing.

App. #4870 - 
Avon Town Center, LLC, Avon Town Center II, LLC, Avon Town Center III, LLC,  and Town of Avon, owners, Carpionato Group LLC, applicant, request for Site Plan approval for 196,000 SF mixed-use development, Phase One, Avon Village Center, 21 Ensign Drive, 30 Ensign Drive, 65 Ensign Drive, 70 Ensign Drive, Parcels 2210021, 2210030, 2210065, 2210070, in an AVC Zone; 65 Simsbury Road, 71 Simsbury Road, 93 Simsbury Road, Parcels 3970065, 3970071, 3970093, in an AVC Zone; 55 Bickford Drive, 75 Bickford Drive, Parcels 1300055, 1300075, in an AVC Zone; 60 West Main Street, Parcel 4540060, in a CPA Zone    

Present were Attorney Robert M. Meyers, on behalf of the applicant; Joe Pierik, Carpionato Group LLC; Mike Cegan, ASLA, and Joe McDonnell, ASLA, Richter & Cegan, Inc.; Mark Vertucci, PE/PTOE, and Craig Lapinksi, PE, Fuss & O’Neill, Inc.; and Steve Cecil, AIA, ASLA, Harriman Architects, Engineers & Planners (Boston).

Mike Cegan presented a PowerPoint and explained that the plans have been modified in response to comments from the Wetlands Commission.  Bickford Boulevard has been realigned and pulled away from the small area of wetlands/regulated area and some other small impacts have been eliminated; the changes were met with positive response from the Wetlands Commission.   He addressed the entrance at Climax Road and Route 44 noting that the proposed hedges are now 6 feet tall, blocking views from Route 44.   He explained that proposed public restrooms are shown in red in connection with restaurants, cafes, a market, and management office.   He noted that the existing restrooms at the Town Hall are not marked on the drawing.  There are five (5) restaurants and cafes that would have restrooms.  There is a food hall in one proposed building with multiple eateries with common sitting areas and public restrooms.  This area is very near to the multi use and Farmington Valley Greenway trail.  A building proposed to house a market has a direct connection off the multi-use path with an outdoor dining area that will have a public restroom.  The property management office will also have a public restroom available during normal business hours.   He noted that he feels there is pretty good restroom coverage with all the aforementioned options. 
Mr. Armstrong submitted to Mr. Cegan information prepared by Mr. Peck relative to restrooms.
Mr. Cegan noted that he has spoken with Mr. Peck about the restroom information noting that he has done a number of restrooms associated with parks adding that he doesn’t think this information necessarily applies to the Village Center.   He clarified that he feels the issue is being addressed in multiple ways. 
Mrs. Primeau noted her disagreement adding that Hiram’s research shows that vandalism is not a problem, as restrooms would be locked.  If someone is on the bike path or in the park (playing sports) a public restroom would be beneficial, as the Town Hall and businesses may be closed.  
Mr. Cegan explained/clarified that he has used these public restrooms in areas where public parks have athletic programs and concession stands but noted that the proposed park on this site is passive with only a few trails and no fields.
Mrs. Primeau commented that even a passive park should have a public restroom.

Mr. Meyers stated that he spoke with Avon’s Police Chief who indicates his opposition to public restrooms due to vandalism and public safety concerns.
Steve Cecil continued the PowerPoint providing an update on architecture, specifically the addition of cupolas and rounded-top windows as well as some octagonal shaped buildings on street corners, which all create an interesting roof line.   He presented a three-dimensional view of the corner entrance building proposed across from the existing arts center; some elements and scale are repeated but the buildings are not identical.  The proposed building would have flexible office space and a café restaurant, complementing the arts center.  He addressed the residential buildings (H1 and H2) noting that a native brownstone material is proposed for the finished base of the building, to result in a traditional New England design.  He pointed out that the base portion of the building is intentional to cover up the parking located behind it; landscaping is also proposed to enhance this area.
Mr. Cecil submitted to Mr. Peck the “Design Guidebook”, containing the ideas behind the drawings and the design so as not to lose sight of the principles and characteristics that the buildings should have moving forward.

Craig Lapinski continued the PowerPoint and addressed road network staging.  Stage 1 is complete fill, no trucks will leave the site.  Stage 2 is broken into two phases; one for roadways and one for site work.  The total duration of Stage 2 is from February to July 2019; the roadways will be 8 weeks of earth removal with about 21 trips per day and about 30 trips per day for the site work.  Stage 3 (June to October 2019) involves earth removal for the cut needed in Climax Road; 4 weeks and 42 trips per day.  Stage 4 involves the deepest cut in the area located across from Climax Road and is also two phases, roadway and site.  The roadway will be 30 trips per day but noted that if all the earth removal for Stage 4 were done in one shot it would be 94 trips per day.  He explained that the applicant is willing to work with Town Staff to reduce the number of daily trips.  He suggested that possibly some of the 12 weeks of removal proposed in Stage 4 could be done in Stage 1 to reduce the number of trips per day.  Stage 5 does not have any significant removal, a total of 25 trips.   

Mrs. Primeau addressed public restrooms and Hiram’s research noting that we might want to bring our police department into the 21st century adding that she doesn’t see a negative.   She noted her understanding about wanting restrooms in businesses but commented that as a Town Center she would like to see public restrooms. 
Mr. Meyers explained that the Police Chief’s view is such that a freestanding public restroom has no one monitoring the comings and goings of people in and out while business owners have incentive to monitor their restrooms. 
Mr. Ladouceur referenced the July 17 memo and the statement that these are only in parks is misleading because the 8 communities listed use the word “Main Street” at least 3 times.  This development has a Main Street which says that a comfort facility with stores around it is sufficient for the type of security and traffic to prevent problems, as opposed to a comfort facility in the middle of a park that is isolated except for a few walkers.  He suggested that under the waterfall area is a good location, as there will be people around, and its right near the bike path.  
Hiram’s notes indicate that he spoke with Town Managers, Selectmen, and park superintendents who are most likely in tune with their police departments who would have raised concerns if there were any.  He noted his understanding of the comments and concerns but asked that this issue be further explored adding that compared to the costs of the entire project maintenance costs are a drop in the bucket.   The restrooms do not have to be open 24/7.
Mr. Mahoney suggested to Mr. Armstrong that prior to imposing any suggestions/conditions on the developer that a vote be taken amongst the Commission.  There should be some consensus.  
Mr. Armstrong noted his understanding adding that more discussion will take place at the meeting scheduled for July 31.
Mr. Meyers stated that if the Commission decides as a condition , if an approval is granted, that the applicant work with Town Staff to identify a location satisfactory to the Town that the applicant is open minded and agreeable.
Mr. Gentile commented that some people do not feel comfortable going into restrooms located within businesses and asked that a public restroom be considered in an area where events will take place and people will gather. 
Mr. Armstrong handed to Mark Vertucci (PE Traffic Engineer, Fuss & O’Neil) an email sent to Mr. Peck (July 16) from Avon residents Ackman, Young, and Cox with questions pertaining to traffic and roads in Avon Center. 
Mr. Armstrong addressed the applicant regarding the proposed residential buildings noting that he has spoken with the Fire Department who has indicated that grilling is not permitted on the second floor.  The fire walls and exits should also be reviewed with the Fire Department.  
Ms. Levin commented that there needs to be access for residents of Forest Mews to the Town Center via the proposed roundabout at Bickford Extension (to be Bickford Boulevard). 
Mr. Cegan pointed out on the plan for Phase One a sidewalk on both sides of the proposed roundabout that will connect Forest Mews to the Village Center.
Pat Ackman, 65 Climax Road expressed her concern for vehicle speeds on Climax Road, noting that this is one of the items listed in her aforementioned email to Mr. Peck, dated July 16.  She also noted her concerns with earth removal and the routes the trucks will use as well as the temporary road construction and closures of parts of Climax Road.   The plan is poorly thought out and a better scheme should be devised.  She noted that a lot of trees will be taken down to construct the temporary roads 
Craig Lapinski, PE, explained that during Stage 2 while Climax Road remains open, the plan is to build two (2) temporary roads so there are two connections and always access options to reach Route 44 when leaving the site.  Stage 3 involves construction of the new portion of Climax Road.  He explained that the total earth removal of 20K CYs is not just for Climax Road but rather is for all the roads in Stage 3.  
Ms. Levin asked if Climax Road is going to be used to exit the site while the temporary roads are being constructed.  

Ms. Ackman asked if the earth removal trucks will be driving past Forest Mews.

Mr. Lapinski explained that there are connection points in several locations where people can leave the site.  
Mr. Meyers explained that Police Chief and Fire Chief required the temporary road construction to ensure that they can reach every house 24/7 during the project construction.  This is not something proposed by the applicant, it was mandated by the Town’s safety personnel.  He further explained that this design was created by the Town’s peer review consultants.

Mr. Armstrong commented that the temporary road is needed so that residents of Climax Road do not have to travel north on Climax to Simsbury when they leave their house.  The cuts needed to reduce the grade on Climax Road will make the existing road impassable during construction.
In response to Ms. Levin’s question, Ms. Ackman noted that her objection is to put in a road that will then be destroyed after taking out dirt and trees.  A good part of the natural environment will be destroyed for a five-month road.
Mr. Armstrong pointed out that the land area where the temporary road will be is part of Phase Two of the development.  
Mr. Lapinski explained that the temporary road provides additional access and gives residents options on leaving the area. 

Mr. Meyers reiterated that the temporary road also satisfied public safety standards. 
In response to Ms. Ackman’s question about the routing of earth removal trucks, Mr. Meyers explained that the route that the trucks will take is going to be the same for stages of development.  The Town Staff will advise the developer as to what routes (hours of operation, number of trucks, etc) to take once the destination(s) of the earth material is known.
Richard Groothuis, 58 Hitchcock Lane, asked if the area for the temporary road will be restored.
Mr. Armstrong commented that the plan is to build a temporary road adding that the area located south of the temporary road is targeted for residential development in Phase Two.  He noted that the Town will require bonds in connection with the development.  
Laura Young, 57 Hitchcock Lane, noted her concerns with existing excessive speeds on Climax Road.  There will be truck traffic for earth removal and a temporary road will be built. She asked that the Commission work with the Town Police Department to ensure safety for the residents in this area, especially during peak commuting hours.  She asked the Commission to challenge the traffic study as we don’t think the numbers are accurate.   There have been several near fatal accidents coming out of Forest Mews.  A police presence is needed every day during construction.  
Mr. Armstrong noted that there will be road warning signs posted to slow down traffic long before vehicles reach the construction areas. 
Mark Vertucci, PE/Transportation Engineer, reported that an application is currently pending with OSTA; it’s a three-step process.  Step One, which entails all traffic volumes and trip generation projections and volumes used as the basis for the traffic study, has been approved by the State DOT.  The Step Two application meeting took place on July 2 with the State DOT who concurred with all the findings of the traffic study and proposed roadway improvements.  The final step, Step Three, will be submitted to the State DOT in the next few weeks.  He explained that the State DOT will not act until an approval is in place by the Commission.  He explained that a traffic capacity analysis rates each intersection with a level of delay and rated on a Level of Service (LOS) scale from A to F (A = low delays, F = significant delays).  LOS “D” is the minimal the State DOT likes to see/accept for a new roadway or roadway improvement.  The goal is to maintain the existing LOS; however, if there is a drop in LOS but it is still a “C” or “D” that is considered acceptable but if the LOS drops to an E” or “F” off site roadway improvements are  investigated as mitigation.  He explained that the Study area does have some LOS drops from the traffic and improvements are proposed along Route 44 at the new Bickford Boulevard intersection with Ensign Drive and at Route 10 and the new Bickford Boulevard intersection (formerly Fisher Drive).  He noted that once these extensive improvements are made the traffic will operate at acceptable Levels of Service.

In response to Ms Young’s comments, Mr. Vertucci explained that tube counters are not valid for analyzing intersections; a person (or a camera) has to be physically onsite to record all the individual turning movement counts.  A standard four-way intersection has 12 movements and this information cannot be obtained from a tube counter across the road.  The peak hours studied was Friday afternoon/evening peak hour, Saturday midday retail peak, and weekday morning peak hours.  The highest volume of the week is Friday afternoon peak hour when retail is peaking, people returning home, and people leaving offices; all offsite improvements are based on this peak period.  
In response to Ms. Ackman’s question, Mr. Vertucci explained that the Route 10 at Route 44 intersection is a major intersection that already/currently operates at a LOS “F”.  This area is built out such that the intersection cannot be widened any further without significant impacts to private property owners.  He noted that this intersection has been discussed at length with the State DOT who has studied this intersection for years and have decided not to pursue property impacts that would occur from further widening.   This area has historic buildings and much character, very close to the Town Center. 
Laura Young, 57 Hitchcock Lane, asked for sidewalks to be constructed for the residents of nearby surrounding areas (Climax Road, Forest Mews, Wellington Heights, and Hitchcock Lane) to be able to reach the new Town Center safely.
Mr. Armstrong noted that sidewalk access will be provided for Forest Mews and other residents on that road in Phase One.  The developer has indicated that during Phase Two of the project sidewalks will possibly be extended up to the cemetery on Climax Road.   
Joe Pierik, Carpionato Group, noted that he has met with the Ackmans (residents of 65 Climax Road) and confirmed that he is committed to extending the sidewalks up Climax Road to the edge of the property owned by the applicant/developer, which is located just past 65 Climax Road.  He clarified that the Commission will guide when the sidewalks are constructed.  He noted that walkability and safety are important for this project.  
In response to Ms. Young’s comments, Mr. Armstrong indicated that no promises can be made at this point as to when (which phase) the sidewalks would be installed on Climax Road.

Laura Young asked that once construction is complete that trucks (delivery, garbage, etc) not be allowed to travel through the development utilizing Climax Road and Bickford Boulevard so as not to impact the residents.  
Mr. Armstrong commented that the Commission could take that request under consideration if some legal method could be proposed to accomplish that result. 

Laura Young commented that it’s done in other communities so there is a way.  She submitted for the record a copy of the aforementioned email sent to Mr. Peck.

Mr. Cegan explained that the developer has made a commitment to extend sidewalks on one side of Climax Road in Phase One up to the end of the developer’s property line, which is at the cemetery.  He clarified that sidewalks cannot be extended to Hitchcock Lane as the developer’s property doesn’t extend that far.
Ms. Levin commented that the grading changes proposed for Climax Road will improve the visibility.

Mr. Vertucci confirmed that the visibility and sightlines on Climax Road will be improved.  There is going to be clearing and the road will curve into the proposed roundabout which will serve to lower speeds as vehicles are approaching.  He explained that roundabouts really slow down traffic. 
Ms. Levin commented that the construction itself will slow down traffic.
Jim McGarrah, 10 Sylvan Street, commented that he has spent a lot of time reviewing the 2012 master plan, the 2015 resolution approval, and the subject applications.   The plan has changed from a more mixed-use development to one that is heavily focused on retail adding that he doesn’t know if that can be changed.  You’re dependent on what the developer proposes to do but I think you’re being influenced by market forces.  Sixty percent residential has gone to 53% residential in 2015 to 43% residential now all wedged into two apartment buildings.  The first consideration was for single-family, townhomes, and apartments sprinkled around the entire thing.  This is a fundamental change has not been discussed except briefly by the applicant that the market has changed due to a development in Simsbury and other activities.  There has been no discussion relative to affordable/attainable housing in connection with the 400 units proposed.  He commented that he doesn’t understand how the traffic study completely ignores traffic coming from Darling Drive, as it impacts traffic on many nearby roads (Old Farms Road, Climax Road, Bickford Boulevard).   Peachtree Village residences and many employers are located on Darling Drive.  He noted that if there is safety and security concerns about public restrooms, emergency beacon stations could be required.  
Mr. Gentile commented that right now there are a couple of options to cut through from Route 44 to Route 10 but these options will be taken away creating heavier traffic at the intersection of Route 44 and Route 10.  He commented that he doesn’t know how crosswalks on a rotary will work adding his concerns for pedestrians.  
Mr. Vertucci explained that most modern roundabouts have crosswalks on each leg, as they are designed for low speed; they are tighter and smaller than the old style rotaries.  He further explained that there are splitter islands in the crosswalks such that there is a refuge area for pedestrians.  
Mrs. Primeau referenced the curve near the Alzheimer’s facility (Fisher Drive) where a stop sign must be located asking why a 90 degree option isn’t considered because it’s a curve where you have to go up to either the Montessori School or office building or onto Route 10 where the light is.  There is a similar setup near Old Farms School on Old Farms Road noting that it isn’t really great traffic wise.  A straight on stop sign instead of the “Y” proposed, as it is cumbersome due to the traffic going to the Montessori School and office building who will be constantly cutting over causing problems.  She noted that while she likes the changes to the architecture she commented that both the transitional building and apartment buildings need tweaking because they are not flowing with the rest of the look.
Mr. Ladouceur asked for a copy of the Design Guidebook as soon as possible.  He commented that he thinks the residential buildings look 10 times better than before and now resemble old hotels with old chimneys.  
In response to Mr. Mahoney’s request, Mr. Cegan explained that changes to the plan were discussed in detail at the last meeting showing a comparison of the approved master plan to the what the Phase One area entails; apples to apples.  There is very little difference noting that the change is really the addition of office space on the second floors where there is retail below.  There is a drop of 1.8% in retail from the master plan to the Phase One area; residential dropped 5.9% but was picked up in the addition of office space.  There is very little change from the area shown on the master plan versus the current Phase One area; an exact area comparison apples to apples.  
Mr. Mahoney commented that the current Phase One is more like the Phase One and Phase Two shown in the master plan.  Mr. Cegan concurred. 
In response to Mr. McGarrah’s comment, Mr. Cegan explained that the traffic study has to take into account the entire project.  Mr. McGarrah noted his understanding adding that the subject applications are difficult to understand/reconcile because the traffic study covers the entire project site and is the only source for information.  The total number of residential units is between 370 and 400 but when the master plan was originally created the residential units were proposed utilizing multiple types of housing but now apartments are proposed wedged in one corner near Route 44.  He commented that the project is generational such that today’s market influence should not be driving what this space will represent in 40 years.
Mr. Cegan explained that the proposed location for residential apartments for Phase One is consistent with the master plan, adding that more residential units are proposed in Phase Two.

He confirmed that future changes are possible adding that this is why comparisons are being made between the Phase One area shown on the master plan and the actual Phase One area, which is pretty consistent.

Marcia Cox, Cherry Tree Lane, Forest Mews, asked if the apartment buildings are four stories.
Mr. Cegan confirmed that the proposed apartments are three stories.

In response to Ms. Cox, Mr. Armstrong noted that there are three entrances to the project; one on Route 10 and two on Route 44.
Mr. Vertucci explained that Darling Drive was not part of the traffic study but confirmed that it has been added to the study as part of the discussion analysis with the State DOT.
In response to Hugh Sinclair, Nod Road resident, Mr. Meyers explained that while there are no signed leases (for tenants) but there are discussions about letters of intent conditioned upon delivery on a particular date. 
Mr. Peck reported to the Commission that the peer review engineers/consultants have been reviewing the applications and have submitted comments to the Wetlands Commission and Staff is working on it.  Weston & Sampson (peer review engineers) have submitted technical comments in connection with the subject applications; there are no planning comments and all comments are part of the record.  The Town Engineer is working with the applicant to revise notes on maps but there are no significant changes required based on the comments.
There being no further comments, the public hearing for Apps. #4868-69-70 was closed.
App. #4875
Silvio Brighenti Family Wellness Center, owner, Polaris Alternative Care, LLC, applicant, request for Special Exception under Section VI.F.3.d. of Avon Zoning Regulations to permit licensed medical marijuana dispensary, 100 Simsbury Road, Parcel 3970100, in a CP-B Zone 

Present were John Brighenti, owner, and Lowell Windon and Jason White, licensed doctors of physical therapy and co-owners of Polaris Alternative Care, LLC.
Lowell Windon explained that Polaris Alternative Care was formed for the purpose of applying to the State Department of Consumer Protection (DCP) to own and operate a licensed medical marijuana dispensary.  He noted that both he and Mr. White are field clinicians treating patients daily and combined have 20 years of experience with a strong background and knowledge and understanding of the working diagnosis that are part of the State program’s qualifying conditions.  The application has been submitted to the State and is currently under consideration by the DCP with no definitive information as to when licenses may be granted but August is a loose timeframe.  He submitted a handout to the Commission noting that the information is an excerpt of what was submitted with the State application.  He noted that the floor plan for the proposed tenant space at the Wellness Center will need only slight modification from currently exists.  State law was passed in 2013 for this program, with oversight by the DCP.  There are four production facilities and nine dispensaries in CT.  The proposal is to expand the program from three to nine additional facilities.  
In response to Mr. Mahoney’s question, Mr. Windon confirmed that an approval from this Commission does not guarantee that a license will be awarded from the State. 

Mr. Windon explained that his research indicates that Avon may be a preferred location for the business based on current patients in this program, which is about 26K State wide with 920 prescribers.  Patients in the Farmington Valley need to travel about 30 minutes to reach the closest dispensary, located in Bristol or Hartford.  He confirmed that Avon is their primary location, an alternative to the location submitted/listed on the State application.
In response to Ms. Levin’s question, Mr. Windon explained/clarified that Avon is submitted as an alternative location such that it supersedes the original location (New Britain) listed in the application to the State.  He further explained that the application process is very lengthy, 200-300 pages, noting that it is not required to reproduce the entire application to submit an alternative location. 
Mr. Windon indicated that he lives nearby and is very familiar with this area, noting that this is another reason why it is felt that the subject location would be better.   Extensive discussions have taken place with the subject property owner and all of current tenants of the building, which are primarily medical, have indicated their understanding and agreement with the proposal.  He explained that the goal is to setup a clinical environment, noting that he has owned and operated a clinic in the past but it wasn’t a pharmacy.  The goal is to offer counseling services, as noted in the plan submitted to the State.   He added that the research program is a big part of his plan, as there isn’t a lot of good research coming in on this medication.  The hope is to setup a two-phase research program once the operation is setup and running, which is permitted under the State program.  The State requires licensed pharmacists to be on staff during all business hours with very strict security requirements, as exist with any other pharmacy (e.g. CVS).   
In response to Mr. Armstrong’s question, Mr. Windon confirmed that he would comply with all of the State’s regulations stating that he would not have a problem if such a mandate was made a condition of an approval.  He added that it is in his best interests to operate above and beyond the State’s regulations as the State monitors facilities every week or so.
In response to Mr. Ladouceur’s question about the subject 1,800-square-foot space, John Brighenti explained that the space was formerly a doctor’s office. 
Mr. Ladouceur commented that part of the improvements to the space would include greater security (doors, glass) because the requirements would not have applied to the doctor’s office. Mr. Windon agreed adding that the overall flow of the space fits his needs adding that the State’s security requirements include alarms, motion detectors, and cameras at every corner.   
In response to Mr. Ladouceur’s question, Mr. Brighenti explained that Healthtrax is open from 5:30am to 10pm, Monday through Friday, 5:30am to 6pm on Saturday, and 5:30am to 2pm on Sundays.
Mr. Windon explained that his proposed hours of operation are Monday through Thursday 10am to 6pm, Friday 10am to 8pm, and Saturday 10am to 2pm and closed on Sunday.

In response to Ms. Levin’s question, Mr. Brighenti explained that currently the space across the hall (from the subject tenant space) is vacant (was previously an orthopedics practice) and next to that is a medical spa.
In response to Mrs. Harrop’s question, Mr. Windon explained that upon opening the business there would be at least one pharmacist on site at all times while the business is open, while research is being done to determine how many patients need to be served.  It is likely one or two pharmacy techs would also be on site, as approved by the State DCP.   He indicated that ultimately (in two to three years) there would probably be two full-time pharmacists on site, with the primary pharmacist serving as the pharmacy manager.  Possibly a third pharmacist may be needed to cover weekend hours. 
In response to Ms. Levin’s question, Mr. Brighenti explained that Healthtrax has an hourly day care center, located upstairs in the building, as a convenience for members of Healthtrax, located on the first floor.   
In response to Mr. Ladouceur’s question, Mr. Brighenti confirmed that birthday parties take place at Healthtrax but not as much as in years past because the facility is not as kid friendly as it once was.
Ms. Levin noted that birthday parties at Healthtrax take place on Sunday when the proposed business would be closed.

In response to Mr. Armstrong’s question, Mr. Windon confirmed that patients need an appointment to be allowed into the reception area and State-issued certificates must be provided showing that patients are qualified.  
Mr. Brighenti stated that he asked Mr. Windon who confirmed that the medication is for home use only and cannot be used outside on a bench, as that is against State law.

In response to Mr. Ladouceur’s questions, Mr. Brighenti confirmed that there is a rear entrance to the second level of the building. He added that the distance between the rear of the building and Riverdale Farms (children’s dance and art studio) is 300 to 400 feet.  
Mr. Windon noted that there is also an elevator in the building.  He explained that he reviewed the Regulations regarding distances from churches and educational buildings.  He noted that he had spoken to Mr. Brighenti and also reviewed the site survey giving the impression that everything was beyond 300 feet. 
Mr. Ladouceur commented that the actual distances to the aforementioned businesses in Riverdale Farms (children’s dance and art) is worth having before a decision is made.  
Mr. Brighenti noted he would calculate the measurements and provide the information.
Laura Young, 57 Hitchcock Lane, commented that the proposed location is very close to the Blue Ridge neighborhood in Simsbury and also close to the Board of Education building, where a lot of kids are in and out with their families.  She commented that there is a pending application for a location in Canton.  She asked what kind of advertising would be allowed and commented that she just wants to make sure this is the best location. 
Mr. Armstrong commented that no advertising is permitted.
Jason White explained that the logo is shown in the clinical model adding that this will be a destination and no advertising is needed.  
Mr. Windon explained that no license has yet been awarded by the State DCP, thus the Canton location is still pending just like the subject location is still pending.  He added that he doubts two locations would be approved in the Farmington Valley.
In response to Mrs. Harrop’s questions, Mr. White explained that patients can obtain a prescription online but they have to come into the facility in person to pick it up, providing their State certificate showing that they are a qualifying patient along with a second form of ID.   He noted that the medication/product is heavily tracked and pharmacists working in this type of facility are very familiar with the medication products available.  
Robin Baran, 182 Woodford Hills Drive, commented that the bike path at Sperry Park is located quite close to the proposed location; it’s a teen hangout.  She referenced earlier comments noting that the medication cannot be used outside and must be used in the patient’s home. 
Mr. White explained that it is illegal to use the medication in public.  He added that patients are required to sign a code of conduct stipulating that they are in agreement with State law and if patients violate this code the facility has the right to terminate the patient.
In response to questions from Jim McGarrah, Sylvan Street, Mr. White explained that a cash business is not necessarily required as debit cards are permitted.  He added that their business would likely utilize a local bank.  He addressed security noting the risks association with any retailer, pharmacy or otherwise, where people enter with money to purchase products and then leave with products that have value.  For example, a person could walk out of a CVS pharmacy with 100 Percocet putting them at equal risk.  Mr. White acknowledged the concerns reiterating that security measures will be in place adding that the subject location is a secure facility with cameras on the outside of the building.  He explained that the maximum any patient can purchase in product (no matter what form) is $1,000 per month (State law).  The projected average monthly transaction per patient is $200, which could be multiple visits.
In response to Mr. Ladouceur’s question, Mr. Brighenti stated that the building totals 64K square feet with 11 tenants; there are currently two open tenant spaces (the space for the subject applicants and the 3,600 SF space formerly occupied by an orthopedics practice).  Mr. Ladouceur commented that there are 13 sets of tenants that could be coming out of the building as opposed to a standalone dispensary building where that’s the only thing they can be coming out of.
In response to Ms. Ackman’s question, Mr. White explained that the insurance would be the same as required by any standard pharmacy (State law).
In response to Ms. Levin’s question, Mr. White explained that insurance requirements would be satisfied if/when the State license is granted.
In response to Mr. Mahoney’s question, Mr. White explained that he is not aware of  any research being done out of any of the existing dispensaries in the State.   He reiterated that stage 2 of their research program (submitted along with the State application) proposes to research degenerative conditions such as osteoarthritis, as well as disc and joint diseases, adding that the Board of Physicians has been wavering as to whether they want to include it as part of their qualifying conditions.  

Mr. Gentile asked if the State would determine the appropriateness of a facility being located at the subject location.  He added that he likes the fact that the dispensary would be located in a building where there are medical uses.

Mr. White explained that the State’s requirement is 1,000 feet from places of worship and buildings used for educational purposes.  He pointed out and clarified that the State doesn’t hold this as a criteria (meeting the 1,000 feet distance or not) in their determination as to whether or not you can have a license, adding that it’s just part of the overall discussion.  Applicants have to bring to the State’s attention surrounding facilities but the State is responsible to research and understand the proposed location.  It’s not an automatic condition for approval but rather is part of the consideration (State law).  
Mr. Windon explained that if/once a license is awarded there are ongoing and indefinite strict security requirements for operation.
Mr. White stated that CT is considered the gold standard for medical marijuana programs that other states use for their model programs.
In response to a question from the audience, Mr. Peck explained that the Avon Police Department has no issue with the proposal or the location.

There being no further business the public hearing for App. #4875 was closed, as well as the entire public hearing portion of the meeting.
PLANNING AND ZONING COMMISSION MEETING
App. #4872 -
Estate of Steve Cavallari and Nancy, Mark, and Robert Cavallari, et al, owners, Sunlight Construction, applicant, request for 8-lot AHOZ-SF Subdivision, 1.35 acres, 16 and 24 Bailey Road, Parcels 1240016 and 1240024 in CR and AHOZ Zones    
App. #4873 - 
Estate of Steve Cavallari and Nancy, Mark, and Robert Cavallari, et al, owners, Sunlight Construction, applicant, request for Special Exception under Section IX.G.6. of Avon Zoning Regulations to permit AHOZ-SF dimensional modifications, 16 and 24 Bailey Road, Parcels 1240016 and 1240024 in CR and AHOZ Zones     
App. #4874 
Estate of Steve Cavallari and Nancy, Mark, and Robert Cavallari, et al, owners, Sunlight Construction, applicant, request for site plan approval for AHOZ-SF, 16 and 24 Bailey Road, Parcels 1240016 and 1240024 in CR and AHOZ Zones     
Mr. Ladouceur motioned to table App. #4875 to the next meeting.  The motion seconded by 
Mrs. Primeau received unanimous approval. 
App. #4868 -
Avon Town Center, LLC, Avon Town Center II, LLC, Avon Town Center III, LLC,  and Town of Avon, owners, Carpionato Group LLC, applicant, request for Special Exception under Section III.H. of Avon Zoning Regulations to permit earth removal for Phase One, Avon Village Center, 21 Ensign Drive, 30 Ensign Drive, 65 Ensign Drive, 70 Ensign Drive, Parcels 2210021, 2210030, 2210065, 2210070, in an AVC Zone; 65 Simsbury Road, 71 Simsbury Road, 93 Simsbury Road, Parcels 3970065, 3970071, 3970093, in an AVC Zone; 55 Bickford Drive, 75 Bickford Drive, Parcels 1300055, 1300075, in an AVC Zone; 60 West Main Street, Parcel 4540060, in a CPA Zone      
App. #4869 -
Avon Town Center, LLC, Avon Town Center II, LLC, Avon Town Center III, LLC,  and Town of Avon, owners, Carpionato Group LLC, applicant, request for Special Exception under Section VI.I. of Avon Zoning Regulations to permit mixed-use development, Phase One, Avon Village Center, 21 Ensign Drive, 30 Ensign Drive, 65 Ensign Drive, 70 Ensign Drive, Parcels 2210021, 2210030, 2210065, 2210070, in an AVC Zone; 65 Simsbury Road, 71 Simsbury Road, 93 Simsbury Road, Parcels 3970065, 3970071, 3970093, in an AVC Zone; 55 Bickford Drive, 75 Bickford Drive, Parcels 1300055, 1300075, in an AVC Zone; 60 West Main Street, Parcel 4540060, in a CPA Zone 

App. #4870 - 
Avon Town Center, LLC, Avon Town Center II, LLC, Avon Town Center III, LLC,  and Town of Avon, owners, Carpionato Group LLC, applicant, request for Site Plan approval for 196,000 SF mixed-use development, Phase One, Avon Village Center, 21 Ensign Drive, 30 Ensign Drive, 65 Ensign Drive, 70 Ensign Drive, Parcels 2210021, 2210030, 2210065, 2210070, in an AVC Zone; 65 Simsbury Road, 71 Simsbury Road, 93 Simsbury Road, Parcels 3970065, 3970071, 3970093, in an AVC Zone; 55 Bickford Drive, 75 Bickford Drive, Parcels 1300055, 1300075, in an AVC Zone; 60 West Main Street, Parcel 4540060, in a CPA Zone    

Mr. Mahoney motioned to table #4868, #4969, and #4870 to the next meeting.  The motion seconded by Mrs. Primeau received unanimous approval.

App. #4875
Silvio Brighenti Family Wellness Center, owner, Polaris Alternative Care, LLC, applicant, request for Special Exception under Section VI.F.3.d. of Avon Zoning Regulations to permit licensed medical marijuana dispensary, 100 Simsbury Road, Parcel 3970100, in a CP-B Zone 

Mrs. Primeau motioned to table App. #4875 to the next meeting.  The motion seconded by 

Mr. Mahoney received unanimous approval.    
There being no further business, the meeting adjourned at 10:45pm.         
Linda Sadlon, PZC      Planning and Community Development
